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The Comprehensive Planning Committee of the City of Raleigh met in regular session on Wednesday, April 15, 2015, at 4:00 p.m. in the City Council Chamber, Raleigh Municipal Building, 222 West Hargett Street, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present:
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Chairman Stephenson called the meeting to order at 4:07 p.m.  All Committee members were present.  Councilor Crowder led the assembly in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Item #13-10 – Z-33-14 – Tryon Road
The following information was contained in the agenda packet:

This item was presented to City Council on April 7, 2014.  A public hearing has not been scheduled.  Conditions may be modified to be more or less restrictive until the public hearing is noticed.  The City Council must conduct a public hearing for this item by June 16, 2015.
The applicant is requesting a rezoning of approximately 3.7 acres of land from Residential-10 with Special Residential Parking Overlay District and Special Highway Overlay District-1 (SHOD-1) to Neighborhood Mixed Use-7-conditional use.  The Special Parking overlay and the Special Highway overlay would remain.  The applicant has submitted conditions which would limit the square footage of retail uses, limit allowed building types, specify a build-to and limit amount of parking for Tryon Road frontage, and offer transit easement and retail allocation covenant.
The Planning Commission recommends unanimous approval of this request, finding it to be consistent with the Comprehensive Plan, citing that the request would provide an active use and housing density to vacant land located on a transit emphasis corridor.  The West CAC voted four in favor and four against the proposal.
Planner II Doug Hill presented this case with the assistance of a PowerPoint presentation.  In addition to the existing zoning map, future land use map (FLUM), future land use for the subject and surrounding properties, urban form map (Mixed use Center; Transit Emphasis Corridor to the west on Gorman Street and Urban Thoroughfare Corridor to the south on Tryon Road), aerial views of the subject and adjacent properties, various views from the site, area topography including four points of elevation, and Comprehensive Plan analysis, information included the following:
Proposed Conditions

1.
Total square footage of non-residential uses limited.

2.
Building types limited.

3.
Build-tos along Tryon Road specified.

4.
Parking limited between Tryon Road and any building fronting Tryon Road.

5.
Primary street-facing entrance required of any building fronting Tryon Road; direct pedestrian access from entrance to street required.

6.
Transit easement offered.

7.
Allocation covenant required.

Existing v. Proposed Zoning





Existing Zoning


Proposed Zoning

	Residential Density (max)
	10 DUs/acre

(36 DUs max)
	42.74 DUs/acre*

(156 DUs max)

	Setbacks (min)


Front


Side


Rear
	10'

5'

20'
	On Tryon Road:

10' min/100' max build-to

If Mixed Use Building type:

5'

0' or 6'

0' or 6'

	Retail Intensity Permitted
	(not permitted)
	20,000 sf (per condition)

	Office Intensity Permitted
	(not permitted)
	20,000 sf (per condition)


*
The development intensities for proposed zoning districts were estimated using an impact analysis tool.  The estimates presented are only to provide guidance for analysis.

Planner Hill said the lot is completely wooded except for one corner that is cleared for the existing single family structure which is the only building on the property.  Watts Chapel Church and a convenience store/gas station are across the street, warehouses are across Gorman Street to the west, and apartments, townhouses, and a mini-storage facility are to the east.  The oblique angle aerial view shows the wooded nature of the lot and City improvements that have been made over the years, including sidewalk on both sides of Tryon Road dead-ending at Gorman Street and a median in the center of Tryon Road.  Topography figures importantly on the site.  On Gorman Street, Point A is 430' high and Point B is 400' high, a difference in elevation of 30'.  On Tryon Road, Point C is 444' high and Point D is 428' high, a difference of in elevation of 16'.  There is a considerable slope inside the property that is close to the right-of-way of Tryon Road.
While the proposed zoning would result in a considerable potential increase in density, there are limits on retail and office uses.  The property is located within Community Mixed Use zoning designation on the FLUM.  The Swift Creek Watershed protection area is to the south; the convenience store/gas station is located in the Swift Creek Watershed Protection Overlay District.  The rezoning request is consistent with the 2030 Comprehensive Plan and no inconsistencies have been identified.  The one outstanding issue is that sewer and fire flow matters may need to be addressed upon development.  The deadline for Planning Commission action is June 8, 2015.
Recommendations

The Planning Commission recommended approval by a vote of 8-0.

●
The proposal is consistent with the Future Land use Map, Urban Form Map, and pertinent policies of the Comprehensive Plan.

●
The proposed rezoning is reasonable and in the public interest.  The proposal will provide opportunity to bring active use to vacant land and housing density proximate to a designated transit emphasis corridor.

●
The proposal is compatible with the surrounding area, providing for site design and development acknowledging present environmental conditions, and existing and potential build-out nearby.

The West CAC had a split vote of 4-4 on January 27, 2015.
Ms. Crowder asked for information about the outstanding issue.  Planner Hill said the Public Utilities Department had asked for the issue to be brought forward as a point to be considered during the site plan review process.  Planning Director Ken Bowers added the language is almost a standard disclaimer that appears on almost all zoning cases that the Public Utilities Department is not attesting to the fact that there will be utility service available to the site to service whatever size building the zoning would allow without potentially some improvements made to downflow capacity or other issues.  There are no known water or sewer issues and both services are available to the site.  Sometimes large projects have come in where, during the course of the permitting phase for the development, it was discovered that downstream improvements had to be made to handle the flow from the project and the developer found out about it late in the project rather than early.

Chairman Stephenson commented on the proposed conditions.  It appears Conditions 1 and 7 are tied together and address the same issue regarding the amount and limits on non-residential use.  Planner Hill explained Condition 7 is simply to provide legal standing so that in case there is a future subdivision of the lot, Condition 1 could apply.  Chairman Stephenson asked how the allowable 20,000 sf of retail or office use would be apportioned if the lot was subdivided.  Deputy City Attorney Ira Botvinick replied that is entirely up to the developer; the developer has exclusive power to make those allocations.  The City wants to make sure the lot owner knows what has been allocated to the property.
Chairman Stephenson said NX/Community Mixed Use would not include bars, nightclubs, taverns, or lounges.  Planner Hill said not as far as NX is concerned.  One of the main stipulations relative to the viability of some uses is the ultimate cap in retail of 20,000 sf.  There is an opportunity for some small shops and maybe one larger facility, but there would not be a strip shopping center.  Deputy City Attorney Botvinick noted there is a text change in process that would allow bars, nightclubs, taverns, and lounges in NX but prohibits them from having entertainment.  Additionally, NX allows unlimited fuel sales, but this text change will limit them as it contains regulations about the proximity of gas stations to residential uses.  Chairman Stephenson asked what other potentially impactful uses might be permitted on this property under NX-7 with these conditions.  Planner Hill replied general building might take into account a small retail center.  Considering that the proposal is for apartment/townhouse mixed use as possible building types and considering the market aspect of things, if the goal is to maximize the utility and usage of the site, we are most likely talking about a multi-story building, so the residential component would likely be the primary use.  Chairman Stephenson confirmed with Planner Hill that notwithstanding the proposal in front of the Committee, there is an opportunity for this lot to be developed as a fast food restaurant with a drive-thru in the 20,000 sf or a gas station depending on the context of the NX text change, unless those uses are conditioned out.  Planner Hill pointed out the likelihood of a bar, nightclub, tavern, or lounge being built on the site is less likely than a restaurant that may serve alcoholic beverages.  Chairman Stephenson suggested Council might talk about limiting conditions if this is the proposal it wants.

Chairman Stephenson said Condition 2 (limited building types) appears to be fairly straightforward.  Conditions 3 and 4 talk about frontage, and Ms. Crowder is concerned about maintaining tree cover.  He asked where the primary tree conservation area (TCA) would be since this case does not have a specific frontage selected.  Planner Hill replied it would be the area along Tryon Road.  The average TCA is 50', but it can be 0 to 100 feet unless conditioned otherwise.

Chairman Stephenson said he understands Condition 5 and Condition 6 is fairly standard.  This was the end of his comments regarding the conditions.
Mr. Weeks commented on trees.  Watts Chapel Church is his church and he recently met with a couple of the church's trustees. Their only concern is trees on Tryon Road.  They want to know if there will be trees there so they don't have to look directly into the proposed apartments.  He is not sure that when the applicant met with the trustees that the trustees understood about NX possible uses, such as bars and nightclubs.  The trustees will go along with the proposed plan as long as the developer is listening to their concerns.  Chairman Stephenson asked if the trustees wanted an opaque tree screen, and Mr. Weeks said as long as there is landscaping across the front, they will be fine with the plan.
Ms. Crowder said she believes the Committee should consider requesting a minimum 50' tree buffer on Tryon Road.  If that is not a configuration that can be worked with, she would look for the applicant to designate the property with Parkway frontage.  Planning Director Bowers pointed out that Parkway frontage provides for a 50' buffer, then allows for parking, then the building.  Ms. Crowder asked if a building could be directly behind the tree buffer, with parking behind that, if there was just a minimum 50' tree buffer designated and not a frontage.  Planning Director Bowers reviewed the possible options.  There is no designated frontage in this case, but there are some conditions that talk about build-to.  If those conditions did not exist and there was no designated frontage, then the provisions for primary TCA along the thoroughfare would apply.  If Parkway frontage is designated, there is also a 50' yard and because this is a heavily treed site, the outcome would be similar to that of the no frontage option.  Under either option, what is behind the tree buffer could be a building or parking or some combination thereof.  There is nothing specified unless there is a condition on the case.
Deputy City Attorney Botvinick explained where there is a build-to requirement, the build-to requirement supersedes the TCA requirement.  Condition 3 specifies build-tos along Tryon Road.  Build-tos for townhouses and apartments are already in the Code.  Under the current code, if a developer builds apartments or townhouses and there are no conditions, they would be exempted from a TCA because a build-to is given priority over tree conservation.  That is a citywide rule.  The Code always requires a build-to for apartments and townhouses.  If a developer is not building apartments or townhouses, the question becomes "what is the rule?"  Does Condition 3, which establishes a build-to, preclude establishment of a TCA?  That is an area that is uncertain in the Code.  Staff has discussed making it clearer in the Code that conditions establishing a build-to will not prevail over TCA.  Staff's thought is that a developer who wants to be exempted from tree conservation should select a frontage for his project.  The build-to selected in this case, not for the apartments or townhouses, is between 10 and 100 feet.  It could accommodate a 50' TCA and still meet the maximum, so there is no direct conflict.  In Mr. Botvinick's judgment, tree conservation probably would be required for all uses other than apartments and townhouses.  Staff identified this area of the Code as needing clarification and it will be part of suggested changes to the tree conservation area of the Code that will brought to Council.  Given the applicant's desire, the site will probably be developed with apartments and townhouses and therefore there will be no TCA.  However, street trees will be required along Tryon Road.  Tryon Road is a statement system road, so the state will have to consent to that.  If the state does not consent, City policy is to put the trees on private property immediately adjoining the street right-of-way.  The City has to make sure the build-to requirement and the street tree requirement don't conflict.

Planning Director Bowers stated if a street frontage is mapped, the frontage trumps whatever build-tos are tied to building type and the general regulations.  If Parkway or Parking Limited was mapped, the buildings could be set further back, even apartments and townhouses, because the frontage would trump the build-to.  Chairman Stephenson asked the build-to would be trumped by a conditioned 50' tree buffer.  Deputy City Attorney Botvinick said if a 50' TCA was required, staff would make sure it is clear whether that condition or Condition 3 controls.

Ms. Crowder stated she believes this is the Parkway situation and/or the 50' tree buffer, whichever is the best solution.  Across the street are low density uses and a watershed and when you drive through the area, there are areas with lots of trees and she would like to mimic what is on the other side.  She said the next issue she would like to discuss is traffic on this site.

Senior Planning Engineer/Transportation Todd Delk addressed traffic with a PowerPoint presentation.  Slides included:

1.
Vicinity Map – showed relation of the subject site to I-40, Tryon Road, and Gorman Street.

2.
NCDOT Control of Access – copy of 1977 NCDOT I-40 construction plans for the I-40/Future "Dixie Trail" interchange as it is built today.  At the time, what is now Gorman Street was the Dixie Trail interchange at Tryon Road.  In its land acquisition at that time, NCDOT purchased control of access for both Dixie Trail and I-40 all the way around the property up to the first parcel at the driveway.  There is a curb cut left there today.  There will be no access onto Gorman Street or Tryon Road anywhere on the parcel except where there was a driveway before.

3.
Site Access Issues – showed where controlled access would be because of the interstate project.  There are signalized intersections at Trailwood Drive and Gorman Street.  There is a leftover westbound access onto the church property about 650' from Gorman Street.  There is about 1,800' feet between the two intersections and medians through that whole section of street.  There is concrete median in front of the site and landscaped median the rest of the way down the street to Trailwood Drive.
4.
Site Topography – grades are such that it would be a real issue to access Gorman Street.  There is a 10% grade which is the maximum within the NCDOT.  Access to Gorman Street would require 17-18 feet of fill and eliminate some trees as well.
5.
Requirements for TIA – traffic impact analysis shall be required for the following trip generation volumes:

A.
Peak Hour Trips ≥ 150 vehicles/hour

B.
Peak Hour Trips ≥ 100 vehicles/hour if primary access is on a 2-lane road

C.
More than 100 vehicles/hour trips in the peak direction

D.
Daily Trips ≥ 3,000 vehicles/day

E.
Enrollment increases at public or private schools

6.
Trip Generation
	Land Use
	Daily Total
	AM Peak
	PM Peak

	
	
	TOTAL
	In
	Out
	TOTAL
	In
	Out

	R-10:  36 Apartments
	   242
	    21
	   4
	  17
	   37
	  24
	  13

	NX-7:  Apartments,

20,000 SF Retail
	  2739
	  124
	  49
	  75
	  247
	133
	115

	Difference
	+2397
	+103
	+45
	+59
	+148
	+78
	+69


7.
Intersection Level of Service (LOS) – because of the median and Gorman Street, there is only right-in right-out access for this property.  Both intersections operate at LOS D, which is good for the amount of traffic that is handled out there.  If 50% of all traffic leaving the site in the morning had to do a U-turn, it did not change the LOS for movement or the intersection.  Even if 100% of traffic leaving the site in the morning had to make a U-turn, it would only change the movement LOS from C to D.
Ms. Crowder said she is not necessarily concerned about whether people can make a U-turn there.  She is more concerned about drivers in the afternoon who are coming from the east and heading west who have to pull over into the very short turn lane to turn onto Gorman Street.  It is already difficult to accomplish.  Now it appears staff is saying people exiting the parcel will either have to merge into the turn lane or get to the light to head to Cary.  Getting into the site is easy; getting out is the issue.  There is no way to get out of the site to make the U-turn or to go straight heading west.  Senior Planning Engineer/Transportation Delk pointed out there is less traffic leaving the site in the afternoon than in the morning, because people are coming home to their apartments.  Ms. Crowder pointed out they were talking about students.
Steve Niemeyer, Wilmington Builders, 609 Shipyard Boulevard – Suite 102, Wilmington, NC 28412-6563 – speaking from the audience, Mr. Niemeyer stated this project is not student housing; it is for professionals working at WakeMed and other nearby facilities.
Senior Planning Engineer/Transportation Delk said there are a considerable number of lanes to cross, but there are other places to turn around if it becomes too problematic.  The access points will be as far back on the parcel as they can be.  Ms. Crowder asked if there is a way to extend this so drivers could ingress or egress a little further back, because the applicant has acquired the adjacent parcel as well.
Ted Van Dyk, AIA, New City Design Group, 1304 Hillsborough Street, Raleigh, NC 27605-1827 – Mr. Van Dyk distributed copies of an aerial view of the layout of the site.  Parcel A is 2.48 acres and Parcel B is 1.15 acres.  He confirmed the applicant acquired Parcel B after their first meeting with NCDOT when NCDOT told the applicant they were going to be taking a taper lane out of Parcel B's front yard.  Parcel B was zoned R-10 and was unoccupied.  Acquisition of Parcel B has allowed the applicant to begin a taper line at the beginning point of the property.  The first 100' of the new parcel will be used to widen out Tryon Road and provide a taper so cars can start getting off the roadway earlier.  They have another 50' of deceleration lane which will let people slow down, a "pork chop" island which only allows right-in right-out movement, and a radius as well to get people out of the turn lane.
Ms. Crowder pointed out that a lot of people jog on that side of the road, and she is concerned about pedestrian safety.  Mr. Van Dyk said the island could be raised; it is a concrete object.  Blake Hall of the Timmons Group has been talking to NCDOT and NCDOT is in agreement with their concept.  With NCDOT's concurrence, the applicant can do something to make the pedestrian lane and refuge more noticeable, such as striping.  Mr. Gaylord commented the lane extension will allow for more opportunity.  Ms. Crowder said egress from the site is the scariest issue for her.  This is a 45 mph zone and cars will have built up speed by the time they reach the site egress.  Someone coming out of the site when many cars are trying to merge into the right lane to turn onto Gorman Street at a busy time will be dicey.  Mr. Van Dyk responded he is not sure they have much more to offer in the way of a solution.  The curb cut has been pushed as far as possible while still allowing them to be able to do the tapers.  If they don't acquire the landlocked R-10 parcel in back of Parcels A and B, which they are attempting to do, they will build a public street between Parcels A and B to that landlocked parcel as shown on the handout.  The back parcel is a low-lying area and almost directly adjacent to the Beltline, but the Code mandates they cannot leave the parcel landlocked.  Their site plan would have to be built around a very short stubbed street.  It is possible, but not easy.
Ms. Crowder said she is still confused about whether she would like to see a condition added relative to Parkway frontage in light of the text change that is coming up and will have to talk to the Planning Director about it.  Mr. Van Dyk explained they started their site plan assuming a 50' tree save area.  The thoroughfare on Tryon Road would be their primary TCA.  It is not a bad place to do a TCA because of the steep slope.  After talking to City staff and reviewing the Comprehensive Plan and other City development documents, there was a lot of discussion about whether they wanted to keep this a suburban parkway style corridor.  They are required to do a 10% TCA on this site.  If they save a 50' TCA on the front of Tryon Road as was the original plan, that satisfies the tree save requirement and it frees up flexibility on the rest of the site.  However, they are not committed to that idea.  While the TCA requirement has merit relative to aesthetics and an urban feel, if they are trying to move this into a mixed use center feel one day, pushing the buildings back behind the trees and screening them and keeping them back in the woods is not the right direction to head in.  They will be happy to craft conditions to meet Ms. Crowder's intent.
Mr. Van Dyk raised the topic of uses and said the applicant has no intention of building a bar or lounge and would be happy to add a condition stating that, so that even in the event of a text change it would not be an allowable use.  Chairman Stephenson asked about fast food and drive-thru restaurants, and gas stations/sales.  Mr. Niemeyer said they don't want those uses there anyway, so it would be fine to add them to the condition.
Mr. Van Dyke said this project might be in the $30M range if they fully build out the site.  He offered to add a condition about building materials because they don't have any specified at this time.  They would be happy to exclude EIFS and vinyl siding and commit to a minimum 25% brick façade for the front of the building.  Ms. Crowder said she would like for the brick to be on the side with the most public view, where it would be seen from public right-of-way.  Mr. Niemeyer said the brick will be better if they put it in an accent format and shape it and move it around the entire building.  They are aiming for symmetry and form and want the building to be attractive in perpetuity.  Mr. Van Dyk said they can also specify the use of cementitious panel, cementitious siding, stucco for the remainder of the building; they have a standard list of materials.
Chairman Stephenson asked the Committee members if they had any comments about height.  Ms. Crowder said seven stories is tall.  Mr. Niemeyer pointed out that at least two of the stories will be underground.  Their building will not tower over adjacent properties because they have 28' of drop.  They can take advantage of the natural drain if they build the project the right way and make the site attractive and useful for the City.  They can't get seven stories/75' anyway.  Deputy City Attorney Botvinick noted the property is in a SHOD zoning district, which has a height limit of 75'.

Mr. Van Dyk pointed out that if the applicant provides a 50' tree save buffer, some of the trees are 75'.  The site has a 20' to 25' drop in that 50' area, which Mr. Van Dyk showed on the site topography slide.  If they move their building 50' (he indicated on the slide the specific location of the building), there will be 150' of woods between their building and Gorman Street that is owned by NCDOT and 50' of woods between their building and Tryon Road.  The building is 20' or more in the ground with a 75' height limit which he thinks is measured as an average of a sloping site from the right-of-way to the back of the property.  If the Committee members are comfortable with 75' height, the applicant will commit to a 50' tree buffer in front as a minimum commitment.
Ms. Crowder asked where building height is measured from on topography like this.  Planning Director Bowers explained when you are looking at a site from the street, if the property slopes down from the street, height is measured from where the building is built on the front of the property.  If the property slopes up from the street, height is measured as an average from the where the front of the building is to where the back of the building is.  If the property slopes across the frontage of the property, height is measured as an average of those two points.  It is advantageous to be on a site that slopes upward away from the street in terms of a building you can get under the height cap.  This site slopes down from the street, so the public will see the lowest possible building from the right-of-way as if the site was flat.  If a site slopes up, a building looks taller.
Mr. Van Dyk summarized that the applicant will add conditions for a 50' TCA along Tryon Road, building materials, and use limits, and will forward the new conditions to the Committee members as soon as possible.  Deputy City Attorney Botvinick asked that the new conditions also be sent to staff.  Chairman Stephenson asked about access to the site as discussed earlier.  Transportation Planning Office Manager Eric Lamb replied the City does not have jurisdiction over the size of the intersection; it is at the sole discretion of NCDOT.  NCDOT will determine if the proposed access orientation is allowed.

Chairman Stephenson moved to recommend the City Council schedule a public hearing for this rezoning request with the understanding that revised conditions will be received in time for submission to the Council at its April 21 meeting.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Crowder and carried by unanimous vote of 4-0.
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Comprehensive Planning Committee, Chairman Stephenson announced the meeting adjourned at 5:00 p.m.

Leslie H. Eldredge

Deputy City Clerk
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